
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held in Chorley Village Hall on Monday 23rd November 2009 at 7.30pm.

Present: Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), M Shineton, R Abbiss, I Swain, D Newsham, J Davies, R Griffiths, S Home, A Parsons and D Walsh.

Public: 5

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

00.
Parishioner’s time:

Chairman welcomed members of the public to the meeting.

One parishioner came to express her concern regarding the amount of trees that had been cut down at Chorley Caravan park which she considered was a loss of amenity to the village.

It was explained that the site owners had had permission for the removal of the trees, most of which were ‘rubbish’ trees and that a survey had been carried out and a replacement planting scheme is to be put in place in the planting season (March-May). Parishioners were asked to give the owners a chance as this is the start of the development and no doubt looks at its worst at present.
The owners are very responsible people with 2 of the owners living on the site and the site has never caused any problems to the village.

Permission for the site dates back to the late 1950’s and early 60’s - the site is licensed for 110 caravans.

It was agreed that the owners and are well known and respected.

Another resident confirmed that he had received a leaflet regarding the overdevelopment but pointed out that this is ‘progression’ and the village ‘has to move on’.  The resident had lived in the village all his life and without this ‘progression’ which included the building of the houses built up Bakehouse Lane and infill at High Green the school would have been lost and no doubt the Doctor’s Surgery might not have been built. He thanked the Parish Council for supporting development and in particular the new houses.
Another resident thanked the Parish Council for their work in getting The Meers built as without these she would have been unable to remain in the village where she was born and works. It was pointed out that these houses would probably still be unoccupied if it had not been for the Clerk’s hard work in chasing E.ON.  Clerk was thanked by the resident for this.

Clerk pointed out the amount of development which had taken place in the parish over the last 30 years – twice as much in Stottesdon than Chorley.

A resident from Bakehouse lane attended to object again regarding the proposed FP6 diversion at Lower Chorley Farm onto Bakehouse Lane.

He asked why the Parish Council hadn’t knocked on his door to point out that there were proposals to divert this footpath and also asked Councillors to define the meaning of the word ‘define’. Councillors were uncertain of the reason for this request. Cllr Davies explained that she had looked at the footpath and the strip of land where access will emerge onto Bakehouse Lane but apologised for not speaking to the applicant resident and explained her reasons.
Cllr Shineton pointed out that some Chorley residents were on the PC at the time and would be expected to communicate with residents.  The applicant pointed out that he had applied for a vacancy through co-option several years ago but was not elected. Clerk also pointed out that she had mentioned the vacancies to several residents in Chorley but all said ‘they didn’t have the time’.
Clerk pointed out that she understood from SC that they do not have a legal obligation to write to neighbours but often do so as a matter of courtesy and pointed out that the resident had received exactly the same paperwork as the PC. It was also pointed out that the problem regarding this footpath had been going on for many years (longer than the length of time the applicant had lived in Chorley) and the present proposals had been going on in the last 2 years and that until last month the PC were not aware that the resident had an issue with the FP.  It was also pointed out that unless residents spoke to the PC or copied them in to any correspondence sent to principal authorities etc then the PC who are not mind readers are unaware of any issues.
It was also pointed out that the PC has few ‘legal powers’ and mainly respond to applications as ‘consultees’.

The resident also accused the PC of ‘destroying the community spirit’ in Chorley but this was disputed by the Clerk. The resident was obviously still not satisfied with the PC and left the meeting. 
01.
Apologies:

Shropshire Councillor G Butler (meeting at Shirehall). 

02.
Declaration of interests:


03.
To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 26th October 2009:
Cllr Davies asked for an amendment under item that the word ‘improve’ be changed to ‘restrict’ which was what she actually said.  It was RESOLVED to make this amendment and the minutes were then RESOLVED as a true record.  Chairman signed the minutes.

04.
Matters arising from minutes:

a) Clerk’s progress report:

Power of Well Being:

As per email CIerk has passed this new section and the training for all Councillors is to be held on Wednesday evening at Willowdene at 7.30pm. It is VERY IMPORTANT that all Councillors attend as without this training and the adoption of the Community Engagement Strategy we cannot use this power.  Please try to make it!

Health and Safety and Audit training:

Both Cllr Abbiss and Clerk attended these training sessions.  The H& S was not really aimed at PC’s although still relevant.  We do need to find out if the Village Hall has a H & S policy in place to cover us when hiring the room. RESOLVED to write to Village Hall Committee to seek clarification of this.

Audit training was once again excellent and we picked up on a few more details to deal with. There are to be new Financial Regulations next year.

Highways:

Graham Downes has promised to let me have a schedule of proposed work in the Parish for the PC to look at prioritorise.

He will look at the dropped kerb outside the Dr’s Surgery and will let me know his plans although it may well be just to put some tarmac in front of the new kerb.

Notice board on bus shelter:

Clerk has no firm quote for this as yet.

Dog fouling/waste bins:

Having talked to a few people the general opinion is that if people don’t clean up after their dogs now they will not even if a bin is provided.  Are we wasting money by providing these?  Email from P3 group to be read at meeting.

SC confirmed that if details of the person allowing their dog to foul the road are given via a form which has to be completed then they will contact the owner.

Rubbish bins requested at Chorley as per P3 email which could then be used for this purpose as well as rubbish.

After discussions it was suggested asking SC to provide the 2 litter bins otherwise perhaps an application could be made to the LJC although the PC cannot apply for grant funding.
b) Reply from Chorley Overdevelopment Group:

Clerk had circulated this letter to all Councillors. 

It was felt that no one from this group was talking to anyone from the caravan site as if they had done then they would know what was going on  as a lot of information circulated is incorrect. 
The following being the facts:
There has been no planning application for the 50-80 mobile homes as suggested in the leaflet dropping/letters sent by the Chorley Over Development Group.  The plans people are looking at were for the LPG tanks with sites marked for the re-development where new park homes have been super imposed over the caravans, if the owners decide to go any further.

There are no restrictions to residing in the homes although the site owners had ‘informally’ closed the site for 2 weeks to carry out woodland management.

The site had planning permission granted in the late 50’s and then in the early 60’s applications were approved to increase the size of the site to accommodate 110 caravans.

There had been no complaints regarding the traffic coming and going from the site over the years neither any complaint regarding the lack of shop/buses/Dr’s etc.

The site is licensed for ‘park homes’ and the present caravan owners were notified that some caravans may have to be moved to accommodate the new park homes.

SHOULD development of the whole site ever come to pass there will not be 110 park homes on that site. The rules for these new homes are also very strict – residents must be over 50, only 2 per home and have no children living on site.

The PC feel that as a parish we are very fortunate in having such caring and considerate site owners, 2 of whom live on the site, as not far away at Highley court cases are ongoing.
The first phase is to ‘test the water’ etc regarding the economic state and sales of these homes will depend on any further development.

Planning permission, site licence and regulations are already in place and there is nothing the PC can do about this.

The first phase is for 7 mobile homes which required the removal of 14 caravans thus reducing the numbers by 7 dwellings. There will be an overall reduction of 23 caravans if the whole site is developed with restrictions on occupancy also reduces the site population as some of the caravans are 8 berth and children are allowed.

Most people who had signed the petition had actually moved into the village since the caravan site was built so therefore must have had full knowledge of the sites existence when purchasing their property. It was disappointing to see that the petition had been signed by children, residents from outside the parish and even a dog! It was also disappointing that the petition and letters had been sent and posters put up all around the village without any consultation with the site owners to ascertain the full facts.
It was RESOLVED to write to the Overdevelopment Group pointing out the details of the numbers/no planning permission required/regulations already in place/and disappointment that no one had talked to the owners.

It was felt that people had possibly signed this petition without knowing the full facts, in particular trying to get people in Stottesdon to sign it who were unaware of the facts.

It is hoped that this will now conclude this matter.

c) Letter from MP re: FP6:

Clerk circulated copies of the letter from MP and Mr Hickman’s email to the MP.

Chairman read out a brief history of this problem which he had circulated to Councillors and after minor amendments it was RESOLVED to send this reply to the MP.  The problems had been discussed at the beginning of the meeting. It was felt that this will no doubt go to the Inspectorate for the final decision.
05.
Planning:

a) No applications received.

b) As per the email confirmation from SC the application to remove the agricultural occupancy condition on The Firs, Chorley had been refused once again. It is now unclear what happens next but this will be chased up.

It was RESOLVED to write to Clare Porter, Legal Services at SC to ask that the next steps are. It would also be very helpful if the PC were aware of any other properties in the Parish with a s62 s52 imposed. Clerk will write to SC to ask if there is a list available.
It was suggested that a question could be asked when the Parish Plan questionnaires are sent out for details of any properties with such conditions.
06.
Correspondence:
For reply:

SC – Closure of Chorley Broadplace

Clerk had circulated the letter regarding the closure of the Broadplace at Chorley, as per the request of SC and also confirmed that confirmation had been given that the laptops had been sold, the printer donated to Willowdene and playgroup equipment given to the Playgroup at Stottesdon School.

Richard Bubb (Broadplace co-ordinator) had promised the Clerk a copy of the reply to this letter from SC but Clerk had not yet received it.

The feelings of all Councillors were that of utter disgust and felt appalled that the PC had not been notified of the proposals for closure before any of this equipment was disposed of.  Concern was expressed regarding possible misuse of the computers/data protection and Councillors fully supported SC’s request for the return of the laptops in order for the hard drives to be cleared as these are at present being operated under SC licence.

It was felt that as the PC were instrumental in setting up of this Broadplace then the Village Hall should have had the courtesy to have informed the PC of their intentions. It was RESOLVED to write to SC and all necessary bodies with a copy to Richard Bubb and the Village Hall committee and also asking for a copy of the Village Hall accounts to confirm the income from the sale of the laptops and the expenditure for the projector.

LJC – Questionnaire re: Refuse collection/winter gritting. It was RESOLVED that Councillors look at their ‘newsletter delivery area’ and let Clerk have details of any problems.
Upper Bardley, Sidbury Hall and Stanley Lane do not have refuse collections.

It was also felt that bins left at the end of lanes have an ‘environmental impact’ as they are ugly and unsightly!

SC – Urban Speed Limit Policy and Rural Roads Speed Limit Policy – comments needed by 4th December if possible. www.shropshire.gov.uk/hwmaint.nsf to view all these documents. Councillors asked to let Clerk have any comments.

Emails:

Cultural Strategy – will be put on next agenda when Councillors have read the documents.

LJC next meeting 13th January 2010 Kinlet Village Hall.  Chairman will contact Mike Bradley, Burwarton Estate regarding this meeting.

Shropshire Partnership – Community Strategy 2010-20.  Cllr Shineton about this – comments required by the 12th February.

SALC – Developing Health and Health care – Cllr Shineton gave brief details.

SALC – s137 expenditure – this remains the same as last year.

Lisa Bedford – Grants for Xmas lunch from Age Concern – noted.

WMRS – November update – noted.
To note receipt:

SC – Proposed Election fees (report given by Cllr Shineton at last meeting)

Viking Direct brochures – RESOLVED to write to Viking and ask them to stop sending brochures.
HM Revenue and Customs – PAYE cd rom and Online filing for annual return

Severn Centre posters

Clerk and Councils Direct magazine

POW certificate for Clerk
Glasdon brochure

Receipt from ICO re: Data Protection

Bank Statement confirming closure of Bridgnorth account

Shropshire Playing Fields Association newsletter

07.
Parish matters/problems:

a) Parish problems:

Large pothole outside Sam Jones’ bungalow at Chorley.

Leaves on Rays Farm bridge causing the road to be slippy.  Cllr Shineton will report this.

Road at Bardley needs attention.

Brooksmeeting bridge – road surface getting worse on bridge.

Sign at The Highlands – Lengthsman Scheme will deal with this.

Bold road – muddy but it is now understood that they have built a slurry pit, which might help some problems.

Prescott Bridge work completed.

Northwood Lane needs attention.

Clerk had received a request for a bike rack by the bus shelter for a Lacon Childe School pupil to leave his bike. At present he uses the rack at the school but this gets quite full.  As it was felt that this would be costly for one bike it was suggested that perhaps he chains the bike to the fence at the rear of Glebe Drive.  Cllr. Davies was happy that he chained his bike to the gate into her garden where the animals are.
Old PC website: It appears that this website has been updated without the knowledge of the PC.  Clerk pointed out that Mark Dayus had given her the login details after he had ceased to become a Councillor and she understood that she was the only person able to access this website – this is obviously not the case.  The front page introduction had been altered with a link put to the new PC website and weather forecast added.
Mark Dayus mentioned to the Clerk a while ago that the domain name registration was due for renewal but she had not been told how much or had been reminded of it. 

Councillors were unhappy that this had happened to what was the PC website and RESOLVED to write to Mark Dayus regarding this matter.

b) Parish Watch:

Nothing new to report – several Councillors are now registered for Ringmaster and receive emails of problems.
c) Parish Plan:

The recent meeting had not been very well attended.  Notes of the meeting had not been written up as yet but will be sent to Clerk.

08.
Financial matters:

a) Outstanding payments:

Mrs F Morris – salary - £xxxx

Mrs F Morris – expenses - £92.71 (Aug/Nov) + £20 for £1 coins for electricity in hall.



                      20.00




        £112.71 total cheque

J Griffiths - £25.00 (Cllr Griffiths declared a prejudicial interest and left the room as her husband cuts this footpath)

SALC - £45 (AGM lunches)

PAYE - £532.28

RESOLVED to pay all these accounts.

Cllr Abbiss pointed out that at the recent Audit/Finance training session it was pointed out that if a Cllr declares an interest in any cheque payment and they are signatories on the account then approval of the full Council has to be given for that Cllr to sign the cheque.

b) Income since last meeting:

None

c) Precept:

As this does not have to be in until the end of January it was RESOLVED to hold this over until the next meeting. 

09.
Community Engagement Strategy:

Clerk had copied this out to everyone and Councillors went through the whole document and made some minor amendments and RESOLVED to adopt this with these amendments. This is another condition for the use of the Power of Well Being as until this is in place and the Councillors are trained in the use of POWB  the power cannot be used.
10.
Red Telephone kiosk adoption – Stottesdon:
Clerk read out an email from Neen Savage PC confirming the process of adopting the box. It was also pointed out that fireworks had recently been let off in some boxes which had blown the glass out of the box. After further discussions it was RESOLVED that the box is not adopted due to costs involved, liability and inappropriate location.
11.
Notice Board:

Clerk had not received a quote back regarding this – will chase it again.

12:
SALC report:

The Area meeting is tomorrow night at Westgate, Bridgnorth 7pm when John Ward will carry out a training session – ‘Councils as Employees’.  Everyone is welcome to attend and the training is free.

13.
Shropshire Councillor report:

S. Cllr Shineton gave a brief report as many items had been covered throughout the evening.

Business grants are available which Cllr Shineton explained briefly – further details from Shropshire Council website.

14: 
Items for next agenda:

Precept

Cultural Strategy

A query arose as to the clearance of footpaths/bridleways and wondered if this work could be delegated to the Lengthsman Scheme Group.  Clerk explained that the P3 group have the funding from SC for this work.

It was suggested that the P3 group should be invited to attend to give a brief report/promotion/activity of the group.  Clerk pointed out that the group is always invited to the Annual Parish meeting to give their annual report.
15.
Date of next meeting:

21st December 2009.  Cllr Griffiths gave her apologies for this meeting as she will be away in Australia.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 10.30pm.

Cheques written:

Mrs F Morris – salary - £xxx

Mrs F Morris – expenses - £92.71 (Aug/Nov) + £20 for £1 coins for electricity in hall.



                20.00



            £112.71 total cheque

J Griffiths - £25.00

SALC - £45 

HMRC – PAYE - £532.28

Signed:     Chairman





Date:
Minutes approved at the Parish Council meeting 21st December 2009 after the following amendments (marked in red) were made.
Name:				Agenda Item:				Personal/Prejudicial:


Cllr Griffiths          	item 8a Footpath cheque.			Prejudicial – husband mows 


									the footpath.





Cllr Davies		4c  FP6 diversion				Personal – horse kept at


									Equestrian centre.





Cllr Home		Lengthsman Scheme				Personal – husband runs


									the scheme.





Cllr Swain	4c FP6 diversion and			               Prejudicial - Personally  


			00 public participation				affected by proposed


									diversion.
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